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I. Accomplishments – FY 2016 

 

1. New Management 

With the election of President Rodrigo Duterte as President of the Philippines, APO’s 

Board of Trustees and Management appointed by the past administration ended their 

term on June 20 2018. The new administration first appointed Mr. Michael Dalumpines 

as the new Chairman of Board of Trustees. For the remainder of the year, no other 

member of the Board of Trustees was appointed to fill up the 6 vacant positions on the 

Board. The positions of President, General Manager and EVP remained vacant by the 

end of 2016. 

2. Financial Perspective 

In 2016, APO Production Unit Joint Venture to handle high security project started 

operating in the LIMA Plant in Batangas. The Joint Venture handles the production of e-

passport for the DFA for 10 years.  

As a result of this expansion, all high security projects handled by our Quezon City Plant 

were transferred to the Joint Venture for processing and the regular accountable for 

remained with our Quezon City plant. Because of this move, Quezon City plant revenues 

decreased by 50%, posting only P335.3 million in 2016.  

 

 



   

The Land Transportation Office remained to be APO QC Plant’s biggest client in 2016, 

posting 16% of the total QC revenues. The Bureau of Internal Revenue, Office of the 

Civil Registry of the National Statistics Office, Department of Foreign Affairs and the 

Department of Budget and Management comprise the top 5 clients of APO with a share 

of 12%, 11%, 6% and 5% share of revenues, respectively. 

Other top clients were Home Development Mutual Fund, House of Representatives, 

Philippine Ports Authority, Department of Health and the Social Security System. 

Revenues from the production of tax stamps in Lima Plant also dipped by 10% in 2016. 

The volume of cigarette sales decreased because of the increasing taxes and the 

government information campaign into the effects of smoking on the health of 

individuals. Total sales from tax stamp production was registered at P481 million.  

Total sales for both QC and Lima operation was P812 million in 2016. 

 

 

Despite the decline in revenues from regular accounts, the net income after tax of the 

company increased by 9% to P58 million, due the dividend income earned from the Joint 

Venture.  

 

 

 



   

3. APO-UGEC Joint Venture 

In 2016, APO through the APO-UGEC Joint Venture started the printing of e-passport 

for the Department of Foreign Affairs. The Joint Venture posted a revenue of P1.3 

billion in the same year. 

 










